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Ministiy management in the sixth year can include an episode 
of housecleaning. Start throwing out clutter-the dated stuff that 
has accumulated on your desk, in your files, in your library, in the 
church organizational structures, and in the church buildings. By 
now you know whether you can throw out that ugly blue flower 
vase in the sanctua1y without incuning the wrath of a member 
whose great-aunt Alice donated it. Since you know enough about 
"personal" and "public" territories in your church, you can safely 
start throwing out junk that has accumulated around the church 
buildings over the years. But perhaps the most impmtant ministry 
management you'll do in the sixth year is to explore se1iously your 
sabbatical options. Be mindful, however, that as you begin to plan 
your sabbatical you'll likely encounter some sabotage-from your
self and from the congregation. You'll both develop a certain level 
of separation anxiety. Tell yourself that this reaction is natural. 
Don't let it stop you from benefiting from an impmtant resource 
for you and your church. 

Seventh Year: Recharge or Burnout? 

If you serve on a pastoral staf
f
, the new senior pastor is probably 

on board by now. Your new boss will either take up the church's 
vision and suppmt your philosophy and approach to ministry, or 
will want to bring in his or her own vision of ministry. It's time to 
call the district office, update tl1e resume, and perhaps even put 
out some "feelers." If you and the new pastor have meshed and 
you decide to stay on, you'll need to renegotiate your relationship 
and leadership function with the church. 

If you're the pastor, you'll probably find yourself saying, "I can't 
believe it's been seven years!" And if you're anything like those 
four pastors who came to me for spiritual direction, you'll start 
feeling some stirrings that will blossom full-blown next year. 

As for ministry management in your seventh year, it's time for 
your sabbatical. Take it-no matter what. 

The Eighth Year: The Pivotal Year 

If you have made it to the eighth year of ministry in your congrega
tion and decide to stay, sometlung fascinating and powerful 
happens. You'll feel an emotional shift in your relationship with 
your congregation-and the members will feel it also. In your 
eighth year you'll notice tl1at a whole generation of children who 
have grown up in tl1e church are beginning to leave. You'll find 
yourself officiating at the funerals of people who are now friends
not just "church members." Perhaps for the first time, you'll begin 
to understand what the metaphor of "pastor" really means. 

At this point you will realize that tl1e people in your congrega
tion are tl1e products of your ministry, and you'll wonder what 
difference you are making. This realization is powerful, and it can 
be ove1whelming. 

Tlus shift in the pastoral relationsl1ip is what drove those four 
ministers to seek help. All four intuitively sensed that they and 
tl1eir mil1istiies were on the verge of something different and new. 

They were m touch with the notion that staying in tl1eir respective 
places of n1inistry, regardless of the context, would require a new 
way of relating and n1inistering. For some, the prospect of 
entering into a more intimate relationship with their congrega
tions was frightening. For others, standing on tlle border of 
uncharted tenitory aroused fears about their competence. 

Ninth Year: The Year of Cornmitinent 

If you navigate successfully the relational and emotional shifts of 
the eighth year, you can make an emotional commitment to your 
congregation. You settle comfortably into the realization tl1at this 
is your church and your home. You belong here. Your congrega
tion, meanwhile, senses whetl1er you are staying or going, and will 
respond accordingly. 

Your relationship with the congregation now undergoes a defi
nite shift. It becomes deeper, more honest, more intimate, and 
more vulnerable. As a result of this sluft, ministry becomes more 
about relationships and less about management. And it is that 
sluft, I believe, that so frightened the four pastors who came to 
me. Ministry as management is easy, really. Clergy training does 
fairly well in equipping pastors for tl1e management of rninistiy. 
But the heart of ministry, like the heart of the gospel, is not 
management but relationship. And having a more intimate rela
tionslup with people is more frightening than standing behmd the 
fa<;ade of professionalism and competence in "managing" people. 
Tragically, too few clergy are able to make the shift. Too many 
seem willing to abort the possibility of a long tenure at one 
congregation, opting instead for the safety of minister-as-manager 
in a string of sho1t-term pastorates. 

Tenth Year: Ministry Begins 

If you have lasted up to the tentl1 year and have invested well m 
your tenure of ministry, you and your congregation share a mutual 
relationship of trust, a shared corporate identity, and a common 
vision of ministry. Your relationship with the congregation can 
provide tl1e resources to begin working on whom you can become. 
Because your pastoral leadership function will take on new direc
tions, now is the time to quit recycling sennons. More important, 
now is tl1e time to begin clunking about the life of this congrega
tion two or three generations into the future. 

Now is the time your ministiy begins.• 

NOTES 

1. See Alice Mann, The In-Between Church: Navigating Size Transitions in

Congregations (Bethesda, Md.: Alban Institute, 1998). See also Gaiy L.

Mcintosh, One Size Doesn't Fit All: Bringing Out the Best in Any Size

Church (Grand Rapids, Mich.: Revell, 1999).

2. Michael and Deborail Jinkins, "SuIViving Frnstration in the First Years of

Ministry," Congregations (Januaiy/Febrnmy 1994): 6-9.

3. See A. Richard Bullock and Richard J. Brnesehoff, Clergy Renewal: The

Alban Guide to Sabbatical Planning (Bethesda, Md.: Alban Institute, 2000).
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